


BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday, 17 January 2019 in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, Barling Magna, Essex, commencing at 7pm. 

Present:   	Councillors Bond, Cohen (Chairman), Edmunds, Gardiner, McKillop, Pearmain and Steptoe (Vice-Chairman)

Apologies:       Councillor Ashdown.
District Councillors Lucas-Gill and Williams. 

Attending:	6 residents
	County and District Councillor Steptoe
		I. King (Parish Clerk)
	 	

MINUTES

19.1  The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
a. The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7pm.  She extended a welcome to residents attending the meeting.

19.2  To receive apologies for absence.
a. Apologies were received, as noted above.

19.3 To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of          Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
a. Councillor Steptoe declared an interest in all matters relating to the County and District Councils. On planning matters, he reserved the right to change his mind when the matter was considered by the District Council. He declared an interest in the cheque requests for January as one of the payments would reimburse a family member for expenditure on Christmas Hampers.

19.4  To sign as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting held 13 December 2018. 
a. Proposed by Councillor Pearmain, seconded by Councillor McKillop that the minutes be agreed. For 4, against 0, abstained 3.

19.5 To make awards to prize-winners of the Barling Photography Competition 2018.
a. The Chairman invited Councillor Steptoe to make awards to first prize winners in the 2018 Photography Competition, noting the high standard of the entries.
(i) Under-16 category: Caitlin Glover
(ii) 16+ category: Janet Smith
Members congratulated the prize-winners.
b. It was agreed to display the prizewinning and some other entries on the committee room wall, as well as on social media sites, and to consider preparing a 2020 calendar using the photographs.
c. Photography Competition 2019 would be on the agenda for the next meeting.


19.6 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council (limited to 20 minutes, 5 minutes per speaker)
a. Mr J. Bacon addressed the Council on the matter of his planning application to the District Council No 18/00676/FUL in respect of converting a derelict building at New Buildings Farm for storage purposes.  He sought the Parish Council’s endorsement of his plan to bring this building back into use.  The gas main would not be affected.  
 
19.7 Planning Matters 
b. 18/00676/FUL: New Buildings Farm. Proposed by Councillor Pearmain, seconded by Councillor Edmunds that the Parish Council commends this application for approval in order to bring back into use a derelict and unattractive building. For 6, against 0, abstained 1 (Councillor Steptoe).
a. 18/01210/NMA – this non-material amendment to an existing consent for the land behind 27 Church Road had been approved by the District Council.
b. Mr S. Sterry had written to the Parish Council (among others) to query whether the development near Evergreens in Kimberley Road was abiding by the specifics of approved planning consent.  He also raised a query about the traffic management plan for the proposed development in Barrow Hall Road. Councillor Steptoe reported that he was satisfied that the Evergreens development was within permitted approval and that directions on traffic instituted by the District Council for the Barrow Hall Road site were permanent.

19.8 Financial matters.
a. Proposed by Councillor McKillop, seconded by Councillor Edmunds that the following schedule of payments for January 2019 be approved. For 6, against 0, abstained 1.
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b. Bank reconciliation to 31 December 2018.  A satisfactory statement had been circulated to members.  It was approved unanimously. 
c. Auditor’s required comparison of bank reconciliation and cashbook. As happened last year, the clerk would circulate comparative bank reconciliations and cashbook entries for a representative sample of two months to members for checking ahead of the February meeting.
d. VAT report: the 3rd quarter’s claim of £2,562.65 had been submitted. It was agreed that the clerk should use discretion in the time spent recovering VAT on very low-value purchases, for example where the amount would be below £1. 

19.9 Governance matters 
a. In view of the receipt of 3 tenders for the utility pipe installation [see item 19.16c below], the precautionary proposal to suspend standing orders and financial regulations in respect of this contract was withdrawn. 

19.10	     Social media matters     
a. A report from the clerk had been circulated and he was thanked for the work that he had undertaken on various social media sites which were now under Council control. Proposed by Councillor Gardiner, seconded by Councillor Edmunds that the following be approved:  
(i) To adopt the social media accounts listed at in the report as official Council-controlled accounts; to authorise the clerk to serve as administrator of these accounts and to make postings in the Council’s name, where appropriate, to provide factual and relevant information to residents. Any such postings to be available for inspection by all Council members;
(ii) Given the importance to the Council’s reputation for any unhelpful or inaccurate postings by third-parties to be moderated with courtesy and diplomacy, the clerk should be authorised - in consultation with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman – to moderate any such and report subsequently to Full Council;
(iii) To instruct the clerk to negotiate and agree with the current web services provider to bring about the recommended changes above up to a maximum fee of £500;
(iv) To consider the Social Media Policy reviewed for 2019.
For 7, against 0, abstained 0.

19.11       Clerk’s report
a. The clerk reported on the successful repairs to the parish hall heating and the acceptable adjustments to the work surface in the kitchen.  He thanked Councillor Pearmain for securing the architrave of a door to the main room.
b. The Parry: further to positive discussions between officers, it was agreed to seek an informal meeting with members of the District Council to progress discussions.
c. Special Constables – the clerk reported that Great Wakering Parish Council had declined, with thanks, the proposal to share the costs of a special constable.  It was agreed to consider renewing the proposal later in the year.
d. To note the successful awards for Christmas Lights (Weir Lodge; 6 Church Road; 370 Little Wakering Road and 2 Peartree Cottages), Citizen of the Year (Ivy Knight) and to consider any lessons from this year’s distribution of Christmas Hampers.  The Chairman, Mrs Steptoe and Mrs Dobson were thanked for their hard work and letters of thanks would be sent. It was agreed to review the criteria for the Christmas Hampers ahead of the 2019 distribution, discreetly consulting knowledgeable local residents.  Councillors would be happy to assist in the distribution in future. The illumination of the Chairman’s home, though ineligible for an award, had been a joyful display.
e. Grounds maintenance contract – Mr Pavelin would be starting on 1 February.
f. The clerk read a sample of the letters of thanks received in respect of the Christmas Hampers.  He also reported on the intended merger of the south Essex branches of the Citizens Advice Bureaux.

19.12       Reports from external bodies
a. The Chairman had circulated her report on EALC.  She reported on some personnel changes there and on the possibility that in future councils seeking the General Power of Competence might require councillors to undergo training.   

19.13 To receive a report from the District and County Councillors for the area on any matters of interest. 
a. [bookmark: _GoBack]County Councillor Steptoe urged members to respond to the current consultation on the future of public libraries for which the deadline was 20 February.  He was exploring the use of the Great Wakering Community Centre as a new home for the public library.  He noted that Essex Children’s Services had achieved an outstanding award from inspectors.  He continued to seek clarity about the reports from Essex Highways for planning applications. The Local Highways Panel was being urged to place advisory 20 mph signs close to the ‘alpaca’ z-bend on Barrow Hall Road and he would continue to explore options for a salt bin there with the clerk. The County had attended to many potholes and he expected that this would continue.
b. District Councillor Steptoe reported on the proposals for rationalisation of key Council buildings due to be considered shortly. He had reported some branches dumped recently in Barling Road. 
c. District Councillor Efde reported on various meetings he had attended. There would be a councillors’ surgery in Great Wakering on Saturday 19 January from 10-12 noon. The public toilets in Great Wakering would soon be under the management of that Parish Council. They would be locked from 6pm. The District Council had made a grant towards the costs of the local Citizens Advice Bureau.
d. District Councillor Mcpherson reported on progress with appointing special constables across Essex: 464 of the planned 600 had now been recruited, equivalent to 94 full-time officers or £4.9million. She was gathering evidence of accidents along Barrow Hall Road and would welcome referrals. She urged residents to report abandoned cars. The leaning post-box would be sorted soon. She had contacted British Telecom about the redundant phone boxes in the parish.  Cllr Mcpherson also reported on fly-tipping and dog-fouling.  She requested that the Parish Council notify her soon if it wished to participate in the poppy scheme this year. She asked if the council could assist by hosting a freezer in connection with the distribution of food parcels.

19.14 At the Chairman’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
· Next Full Council – Thursday, 14th February 2019.  Councillor Gardiner gave his apologies for this meeting.
· CIF grants were expected to continue.  There was a current investigation into why the spread of grants in 2018 had favoured areas outside south-east Essex. 
· Councillor Edmunds was willing to assist with the installation of a new PA system in the hall if given a clear brief. A good system would cost around £1,000; a fair second-hand system might cost £300-400 but might be less reliable.  It was important to have several people trained in operating the system and several members offered to be trained and to help.

19.15 Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded and they were instructed to withdraw.

19.16        Contractual matters – to consider tenders received and take any action 
a. Replacement fencing at the Barling Play Area.  The clerk had circulated three quotes and it was agreed to proceed with the one from Lemon Fencing for 2.4m high Protek 1000 mesh fencing in green, subject to confirmation about the depth of the posts.  The cost would be £2,075 + VAT. 
b. Bus shelter repairs. The current quotes were reviewed; the clerk was asked to investigate cheaper options and report back.
c. Utility installation at the Wildlife Reserve. Three good-quality tenders had been received.  Proposed by  Councillor Gardiner, seconded by Councillor Edmunds that:
(i) The quote by TDR Groundworks Ltd (£11,665.01 + VAT) be agreed;
(ii) The clerk should brief Enovert Community Trust, seeking an extension of the deadline for completion of the works and also for using the surplus grant to realise an electrical supply on-site;
(iii) To arrange for UK Power Networks to conduct a survey to establish how an electrical supply might best be brought to the barn.
For 7, against 0, abstained 0.


19.17      The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.15pm



* * * * * * * * * *
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Cheque No Payee Description £

200678 Allied Westminister Insurance Ltd Suspense payment for Trustees Insurance * 300.00

200679 Mrs C.Steptoe Balance of claim for Christmas Hampers             55.11 

200680 Cllr M. Cohen Citizen of the Year and Christmas Lights costs             53.66 

Direct Debit E.on Street lighting power 316.75

200681 Eurolube Oil Gas oil             25.20 

Direct Debit British Telecom Telephone and broadband             50.88 

Direct Debit E.on Gas for the parish hall             77.46 

Direct Debit E.on Electricity for the parish hall           126.73 

200682 MPE Alarms and Security Systems Ltd Annual maintenance contract - alarms/emergency lights 600.00

200683 Green Gateway Trading (GM) Ltd Grounds maintenance - October to December 2018        1,464.61 

200684 A J R Eco Ltd Gas Safety Inspection/boiler check at parish hall 72.00

200685 Cllr R. Gardiner Councillor allowance - final quarter 42.52

200686

Cllr M. Pearmain Councillor allowance - final quarter 42.52

200687

Cllr M. Steptoe Councillor allowance - final quarter 31.92

200688

Mrs G. Gates Salary - January 2019 387.09

200689

I. King Salary - January 2019 723.66

200690

Essex Pension Fund Pension contributions 205.60

200691

I. King Expenses (includes photographic prizes)

191.87

200692

Great Wakering Community Association Newsletter adverts - Winter 2019 38.00

Total payments  £4,805.58


